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Workforce Development Board Minutes

March 16, 2005
The Riverside County Workforce Development Board (WDB) held a general business meeting on March 16, 2005.  Chairman Jim King called the meeting to order at 11:45 a.m.

Members in Attendance

Don Allard


John Azzaretto

Michael Bracken

Claudia Castorena
Jamil Dada


John Ferrelli


Bob Frost


Jeff Hendrickson
Paul Hiller


Jim King


Richard Lemire

Bob Little
Susan Loew


Ric Olalde


Steve Rockett


Sandra Schnack
Donna Stone


Stan Stosel


Diane Stuart


Jim Thomas
Ron Visser





Members Absent
Mary Ann Andreas

Lois Carson



Rick Collins


Greg Doonan
LuVerne Molberg

Robert Rivera



Salvatore Rotella

Chuck Salcido
Mark Smith

Thomas Tomkins


Ron Vervick


Jess Vizcaino
Staff

Jerry Craig


Kathy Fortner


Loren Sims


Kathy Boyer
Nova Punongbayan

Lisa Garcia-Gleissner

Sandi Jesser

Board of Supervisor WDB Liaisons

Stevie Field
Jaime Hurtado

Guests

Lee Schrank




Mary E. Salvador



Nancy Maich




Rick Bishop

Diane Wirth

ADMINISTRATIVE/Action Item a:
APPROVE DECEMBERR 16, 2004 WDB MINUTES
Motion:
That the Riverside County Workforce Development Board approve the December 16, 2004 WDB minutes.



Moved by John Azzaretto, seconded by Richard Lemire; Donna Stone and Stan Stosel abstained because they did not attend the December 16 meeting.

Discussion:
None. 
Status:
Motion approved.

ADMINISTRATIve/Information Item b:       NON WDB MEMBERS SERVING ON COMMITTEES
Nova Punongbayan reported that at their December meeting, the Executive Committee approved having non WDB members serve on the Board.  Due to the fact all WDB members are appointed by the Board of Supervisors, non members would fall under the same requirement in the law for WDB members.  Non members need to be chief executive of their business or have manager authority within their business and represent an industry reflected in the local area.  Non members can only vote on standing committees and cannot make up the majority of the quorum.  Any action voted on during standing committees has to go to the Executive Committee for approval. 

ADMINISTRATIve/Information Item C:

WDB MEMBER INITIATIVES
Jamil Dada informed that on March 28, a luncheon is with keynote speaker Tom Campbell, state financial director.  Mr. Campbell will be discussing the state budget/process.  The event will be held 11:30 at the San Bernardino Hilton lunch.  Members interested in attending should contact Paul Hiller. 
Mr. Dada also noted that Dianne Feinstein will be the keynote speaker at a March 29 event at the Riverside Convention Center, hosted by the Greater Riverside Chambers of Commerce.

To enable everyone to hear what is transpiring during the meetings, Ron Visser recommended obtaining a speaker sound system for the next meeting.
PRESENTATION/Item a: AMERICAN SOCIETY OF CIVIL ENGINEERS’ 2005 REPORT CARD FOR INLAND EMPIRE’S INFRASTRUCTURE
Rick Bishop distributed copies of the report.  He noted efforts have been underway for the past year and a half with the combined efforts including representatives from private and public sector and legislators.  The basis for the report was to get an idea as to the needs based on keeping pace with the growth within the Inland Empire to offer adequate infrastructure to provide quality of life.  
Each of the categories entailed looking at capacity to accommodate future growth and determine if there is adequate money to maintain current facilities as well as future facilities.  One grade was assigned to reflect all of these three variables with weighing factors given to each of the subcomponents.
· Transportation D+: There is no money coming into the Inland Empire for the transportation system.  Proposition 42 funds cost the state over $1 billion this year.  The Inland Empire currently has voter- approved sales tax extension in place.  Riverside County has the TUMF program which provides a $2.5 million in transportation funding.  The transit system is okay but is not where it needs to be.  As far as being able to provide matching funds when transportation money does become available, the Inland Empire is in a good position.

· School Facilities C+:  Challenges include maintaining existing facilities and finding necessary funding to build new schools.
· Aviation A-: The infrastructure is good.
· Flood Control/Urban Runoff D: Faced with more growth and less ability for water.  Major portions of the infrastructure still need to be constructed, so the existing systems are not providing the desired capacities.  With the region’s growth, runoff increases which further compromises the system capacities.
· Parks-C+: Has opportunities for open space.  The Inland Empire is committed to maintain significant areas of open space to serve the region’s rapid growth.  There is concern that necessary funding to maintain the infrastructure is in jeopardy.
· Solid Waster B-: The area has done a good job on diverting waste streams from landfills.
· Wastewater B-: Growth could be a problem.

· Water Supply C+: There is continuous water storage and continue to recycle water.  Funding is needed to maintain excess system. 

Overall report card grade is C, and is considered a good grade based on the area’s growth, which is outpacing the ability to sustain the infrastructure.  The infrastructure investment cannot be just a one year hit but a committed amount of money, with $40 billion needed.

The report card is intended to be a marketing tool to take to elected officials at the state and federal level to show the needs of the Inland Empire.  The next step is to find the resources to develop strategies in order to bring more money in to address the needs.

presentation/Item B:

2-1-1

Mary E. Salvador, from the Volunteer Center of Riverside, made a presentation on 2-1-1, the directory number for the social services system of Riverside County.  The system will begin in Riverside on July 1, 2005.  She noted that the Volunteer Center received approval from California Public Utilities Commission to operate the system but with no funding, so Ms. Salvador is promoting the benefits of 2-1-1 and asking for support.  The Board of Supervisors are in support of this process.  Ms. Salvador indicated that she is working with United Way and will be making presentations to individual cities.

2-1-1 will be operational seven days a week, 24 hours a day with a live operator; however, for the first year, there will be five operators working Monday through Friday from 8:00-5:00.  Riverside County, along with Los Angeles, San Diego, Ventura and Santa Barbara Counties, will be providing the service.  Ms. Salvador noted that phone companies work by prefix of the phone number not the area code.

Steve Rockett asked how someone can become part of the directory and what are callers told when they phone in.  Ms. Salvador explained that the operators will ask for the caller’s zip code and do a referral assessment as far the request and based on the needs.  Entities wanting to be listed on 2-1-1 should call the Volunteer Center, and Ms. Salvador informed that listings are updated daily.
Jerry commented that the costs for operating 9-1-1 and 4-1-1 are paid through the taxpayers.
WDB GOAL #2 Increase Labor Supply/Information Item A:
PARTNER-WITH-A-CITY
Kathy Boyer informed that the cities of Murrieta and Temecula have signed the 1st source hiring agreement with the cities of Calimesa, Hemet and Norco in progress.  Cities that have already signed the agreement include Banning, Coachella, Perris, Riverside and Temecula.  Regarding the City of Beaumont, Bob Little will assist in contacting the city.
Results from signed agreements will be provided in the form of a report at the next meeting and will include who EDA worked with, the services provided and the results.

Stan Stosel informed that he is meeting with the Cathedral City mayor on March 17 and will assist in scheduling a meeting with Kathy.

WDB GOAL #4 Branding/Information Item A:
CONNECT-A-CHAMBER
Nova Punongbayan distributed copies of a spreadsheet indicating results of a recent chamber survey. Of the 31 chambers contacted, 19 responses were received.  There has been a presentation made to the Riverside and Desert Hot Springs Chambers.  The goal of the Business Outreach Committee is to make 15 chamber presentations this year.

Mr. Dada reported that both Moreno Valley and Calimesa want to schedule a presentation.

WDB GOAL#4 Branding/Information Item B:

PARTNER-WTH-A-LEGISLATOR
Mr. Dada noted the goal of the Community & Governmental Relations Committee for this year is to have ten legislators visit our centers.  During the first quarter, only one elected official has made a visit.
WDB GOAL #4 Branding/Information Item C:
NAWB UPDATE
Mr. Dada spoke on WIA Reauthorization.  Two weeks ago, he, along with the Riverside delegation, went to Washington, D.C. to attend the NAWB conference and meet with legislators.  They met with Ruben Barrales, Deputy Assistant to the President, who was the keynote speaker at the conference.  The delegation visited with Congressman Ken Calvert, Congresswoman Mary Bono and attended Senator Dianne Feinstein’s breakfast.  The message is clear that we need to contact the elected officials on the Hill to inform them about our program because when the Department of Labor says they are cutting funds, many of the legislators do not question the cuts because they are unaware of the programs.
Jaime Hurtado noted he and Stevie Field joined the delegation.  When Ruben Barrales made his keynote speech, he mentioned Riverside County, which is a reflection of the importance of the good work being done by the WDB.  

Mr. Dada commended the report card and indicated it will be included when the members meet with elected officials.

Mr. Dada informed that Supervisor Jeff Stone recently held a symposium on the workforce which was sponsored by the Economic Development Corporation and Mt. San Jacinto College.  He, along with Nova, attended his first state Workforce Investment Board subcommittee meeting.  

WDB GOAL#4 Branding/Information Item D:
FIRST 5 RIVERSIDE CHILD CARE ECONOMIC IMPACT REPORT
Nancy Maich spoke about First 5’s annual report, focusing on increasing the number of childcare facilities throughout Riverside County.  Statistics from 2004 show 18% of families in the workforce have childcare needs.  Out of the 58 counties in the state, Riverside is at the bottom of the list regarding the number of childcare faculties.  First 5 was one of the six counties statewide to receive a funding award to address the childcare impact.  First 5 formed the taskforce AbCd Facilities Blueprint which has four working committees.

One of the committees is involved with the child care economic impact report specific to Riverside County which will be beneficial in giving a clear picture as to what the industry looks like and what the benefits are regarding need.  The report will show how to pull together the childcare and economic development sector to improve the existing faculties.  The report should be completed in August, with a kickoff in September.  Ms. Maich directed members to a website developed to assist anyone wanting information on how to develop a childcare facility, how to lease their facility to existing providers or how to partner with faith-based/Headstart in order to increase childcare facilities.  

There are two workshops scheduled: March 30 in Riverside and April 14 in Palm Springs.  First 5, with 40 partners, is also looking at ways to develop a preschool or afterschool program.  Ms. Maich thanked Susan Loew for the assistance of two Department of Public Social Services childcare coordinators who are working closely with the childcare consortium.  When the report comes out, it will raise the level of awareness regarding the need for quality childcare focusing on center-based programs because they can serve more youth.

Policy makers, business leaders and elected officials understand that families cannot get to work without childcare, and people are having a difficult time finding childcare.  If we can only serve 18% of our youth, the other 82% are being watched by relatives, friends, and neighbors or are left alone. Study has shown that youth do better in consistent settings and save taxpayers money when they receive early learning.

Ms. Maich discussed the Constructing Construction program for youth ages 0-13.  She invited members to join the taskforce which meets quarterly and be an advocate for childcare.
John Azzaretto noted that the No Child Left Behind Act is a priority of the state.  He spoke on the importance of those involved in the direct care and education of the people in facilities.  University of California, Riverside has a bilingual graduate program placing people on a career pathway, training them to become early childcare providers.  On March 19, there is an Early Childhood Development conference for practitioners, and Dr. Azzaretto will relate Ms. Maich’s information to them.
Jerry informed that the Executive Committee took action at their meeting in December to sponsor the report.

WDB GOAL#4 Branding/Action Item E:
WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT WEEK
Motion:
That the Riverside County Workforce Development Board approve the concept of Workforce Development Week.



Moved by Donna Stone, seconded by Susan Loew.

Discussion:
WDB Chairman Jim King discussed having the Board vote in concept the Workforce Development Week in order to gain more attention for workforce development.  He anticipates having the week scheduled in November to coincide with the Summit.


Mr. Dada informed that he and Jerry will be working with The Press Enterprise to do a series on workforce development.  Staff will also be contacting Riverside County Office of Education (RCOE) to provide guidance as to which weeks will be conducive, so there are no conflicts with students’ schedules.

Status:
Motion approved.

REPORTS/Information Item A:
WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT BOARD
Mr. Dada noted work on the second annual Workforce Development Summit has begun.

Riverside County took a disproportionate hit related to rapid response funding.  Mr. Dada is working with Vickie Bradshaw at the state level to amend the recommendation which would allow us to receive additional money.   
Regarding the chamber presentations and based on the survey responses, when making presentations to the chambers, members and staff will address the individual chamber’s region’s issues and convey how the WDB may assist.  
REPORTS/Information Item B:
COMMUNITY & GOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS COMMITTEE (C&GRC)
Jill Marks from Gateway to College will make a presentation at the next meeting.  

Nova and Mr. Dada have worked on various position papers; copies were distributed.  Some of the advocacy meetings NAWB held at the conference used our position papers as examples on how to do them.  The WDB newsletter is being finalized.  

REPORTS/Information Item C:
BUSINESS OUTREACH COMMITTEE (BOC)

BOC Chairman Michael Bracken informed that at their last meeting, the committee took a position in support of extending the Coachella Valley Enterprise Zone which expires at the end of 2006.  He reported that last night, the state senate subcommittee voted to extend the zone.
The BOC approved their work plan.  Mr. Bracken is sponsoring a luncheon event to be held the first week in June for economic development representatives and city managers.  The event will be at the Indio WDC to introduce these individuals on the services provided by the centers and the WDB.

There will be a First 5 presentation at the next meeting.
REPORTS/Information Item D:
CAREER DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE (CDC)

CDC Chairman Ron Visser informed that prior to their next meeting, he will meet with Bob Frost to discuss sponsorship of the Apprenticeship 4-1-1 for the county’s high school students.  This event is will be coordinated to occur during Workforce Development Week. 

REPORTS/Information Item E:
COUNCIL FOR YOUTH DEVELOPMENT (CYD)
Ric Olalde reported that prior to today’s meeting, the CYD Operations Committee held a meeting and made a recommendation to the Executive Committee to discontinue funding two of the Youth Opportunity Centers (YOC): Moreno Valley and Riverside.  The recommendation was based on those two cities having more resources than Jurupa and Perris.  Mr. Visser informed that he and Mr. Dada will be talking to various Moreno Valley city officials to ascertain city resources that could be used to extend the YOC’s operation beyond June 30, 2005.
CYD sponsored the diversity keynote speaker at RCOE’s Youth Summit. 
REPORTS/Information Item F:
ADMINISTRATOR
Jerry reminded members to submit their completed Form 700 by April 1.
Regarding the 2-1-1 and childcare presentations, Jerry noted the Board has not focused on issues such as childcare, housing, transportation, etc., but here are ways for the Board to be involved in those issues.  Diane Wirth from Valley Economic Corporation is interested in getting involved by joining one of the WDB subcommittees.  

PUBLIC COMMENTS
As a point of interest, Mr. Hurtado commended Riverside Unified School District on their upcoming April 14 career building seminar for 300 challenged youth.   At the seminar, different corporate representatives will be present to speak about the importance to finish high school in order to go to work.   

ADJOURNMENT

The March 16, 2005 Workforce Development Board meeting was adjourned at 1:25 p.m.
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